SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 3rd MAY 2017 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas, Cllr T Norton, Cllr J Holder, Cllr L Hungin, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr A Norbury,  Cllr A Anderson and Cllr Forsaith.
In attendance: 
Mr T Harding, Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mr D Scourfield and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION:    A resident questioned why the Parish Council was replacing the fence in Green Wood which has already been vandalised twice.  It was stated that it was important to mark the boundary of the land.  Mr I Hawes confirmed he was happy to build owl boxes for Green Wood and the Parish Council agreed to supply the timber.  (Action – Cllr Norbury)
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr O Davison-Oakley.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Hughes and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· A thank you letter was sent to the landowner for the clearance work and the new fence on the Bottom Lane verge. 
· A contractor had provided a quotation for the final list of work recommended by the Chiltern Woodlands project.  This had been approved and will shortly be carried out.  
· A local builder has provided a proposed design for a new free standing noticeboard in Jubilee Walk mounted on hard wood posts.   The dimensions of the new design will be requested.  It was agreed that the sign should be wood coloured.  (Action – Cllr Holder)  It was asked if a second noticeboard could be placed on the Manor Farm Estate.  It was agreed that this would be possible if the landowner was in agreement and if it could be funded by a local sponsor.
· An article on the future of the Youth Shelter will be in the next Newsletter to see if residents have any objection to its removal.
· The Long Grove grasscrete has been cleared of excess mud.  The soil in the grasscrete will be broken up and reseeded.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
· The Clerk’s job description is to be updated.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Clerk)
· There are several Health and Safety items outstanding, including the recommendations from the Jubilee Hall Water Risk Assessment.  A meeting to review these documents will be held on 19th May.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Forsaith, Clerk)  The Pavilion Water Risk Assessment has been reviewed and the actions need to be prioritised. A meeting will be arranged (Action – Cllr Anderson, Cllr Norton, Clerk)
· ROSPA will be carrying out the playground inspection in May. 
· Ernest Newhouse has been appointed as the internal auditor.  (Action – Clerk)
· The Lloyds bank mandate for Jubilee Hall needs to be updated.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley, Clerk)
· A list of work has been circulated in preparation for the best kept village competition.  More volunteers are required.  Cllr Hungin volunteered to help.  

· Mr Hawes was thanked for his work in clearing the Cemetery fence of small trees.

· The order has been submitted for the new village signs although the project is still awaiting the appointment of the Bucks County Council project manager.
· Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk Inspections:    The April inspection was completed by Cllr Hungin and Cllr Thomas. The issues raised were reviewed and the necessary actions were agreed. (Action – Clerk) The Green Meadow fence has been cleared and will hopefully not deteriorate further.  Cllr Forsaith will carry out the May inspection. (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  
3. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections has been updated and will be circulated to Councillors. (Action – Clerk)
4. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Holder declared an interest in proposal to build a new school hall as they are both School Governors.
5. Correspondence:
· A letter had been received from National Grid about the essential work on the overhead electricity line between the pylons.  Details will be placed in the Newsletter. (Action – Cllr Holder)
· A letter had been received from NHS England to say that the application for the proposed Pharmacy has been refused.
· Michael Phipps, Chair of Governors for Seer Green School had sent an email advising the Parish Council of their proposed exploration of the possibility of building a multi-purpose hall at the School which, if approved, would be open for use by September 2019.
· The VAT reclaim for both the Parish Council and Jubilee Hall has been sent to HM Revenue and Customs.

· A quotation had been received for the Parish Footpaths clearance work.  This was approved.  (Action – Clerk)
6.
Finance  
Payments to 3rd May amounting to:-              
    
    
   
   £3,442.91

The closing balance is approximate as the statement is not available:-
 £69,551.82
i. Review of annual accounts for 2016/2017: The draft income and expenditure accounts were reviewed.  The annual governance was read out and every point was agreed.  The audit document will be prepared for the internal audit.  (Action – Clerk)  The Jubilee Hall accounts were also circulated.
ii. Review of the Financial Regulations:  The financial regulations were circulated.  There were no changes and were duly approved. 
7. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  
Permitted

CH/2017/0353/FA
Grove Lodge, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Demolition of existing garage, construction of garage building with four rooflights and room above, glazed single storey link to single storey side extension, conversion of loft to habitable accommodation including creation of crown roof and fenestration alterations (amendment to CH/2016/0910/FA)

CH/2017/0386/TP
Wildwoods, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Felling of a pine tree and a beech tree protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2017/0282/FA
48 Howard Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2XP

Replacement of front roof light with obscure glazed dormer window.

CH/2017/0210/FA
2 Wood Pond Close, Seer Green, HP9 2XG

Single storey rear extension.

CH/2017/0168/FA
Woodthorpe, Manor Crescent,  HP9 2QX

First floor front extension, single storey front porch extension and new roof over existing rear dormer

Refused

CH/2017/0151/FA
Woodside, 48 Orchard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XU 

Erection of detached independent annexe and replacement of conservatory with single storey rear extension.

8.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. NEWSLETTER:  A draft of the next Newsletter was reviewed.  It was agreed to try and get the Newsletter delivered two weeks before the Best Kept Village competition judging which begins in June to encourage more volunteers to help.  Distribution should take place week commencing 17th May.  Following any amendments the final version should be sent to the printers by Friday 5th May.    (Action – Cllr Holder)   
ii. CCTV:  Two quotations had been received for CCTV at the Recreation Ground.  It was resolved to go for the quotation that offered a more comprehensive range of cover and included a maintenance contract. (Action – Cllr Hungin)  A subcommittee will be formed to manage the ongoing project and to set out the procedure on how the system and data should be used. (Action – Cllr Hungin, Cllr Holder, Cllr Forsaith)  Cllr Davison-Oakley will also be asked if she is willing to join the sub-committee.   The Parish Council will need to inform the Information Commissioner’s Office and comply with the ICO’s 1998 CCTV Code of Practice regarding handling of personal data.  A link to the code of practice will be circulated to Councillors. (Action – Cllr Hungin)  The Montessori will be informed of the decision. (Action – Clerk)   Following anti-social behaviour and the vandalism of a fence in Green Wood it was resolved to purchase a battery operated camera to monitor the area.  (Action – Liz Hungin)
9.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The next Jubilee Hall Committee meeting will be held on 19th May.  The Parish Council Chairman, Cllr Thomas, will be attending to discuss the recent proposal from the School to build their own hall.  The email from the Chairman of the School Governors will be circulated to all Councillors.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES: Green Wood Fence – to agree wire option: It was resolved to install two stands of high tensile wire on the replacement fence.  The contractor will be informed.  (Action – Clerk)  The annual arboricultural inspection by the Chilterns Woodland Project will take place on Tuesday 9th May.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  A request was made to dig a large hole near the football penalty area on the Recreation Ground to lay materials that would improve drainage.  This was approved.  It was agreed that the cricket square will be protected until its future use has been determined.  Posts and ropes will be installed.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)  A local contractor will be asked to mow it.  (Action – Clerk)  A meeting has been scheduled with a contractor to agree the work required on the fallen Oak in Green Wood.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk)
10.
Any Other Business:     In preparation for the Best Kept Village competition it was agreed that the white gates should be repainted.  A local decorator will be asked if they are able to complete this before June.  If not Cllr Norbury volunteered to carry out the work.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Norbury)  The Parochial Church Council will be asked for permission to strim around the railings of Holy Trinity Church.  If permission is given the work will be arranged with a local contractor.  (Action – Clerk)  Cllr Holder and local parents will be cleaning the toddler play equipment in May.  It was agreed to re-stain the Jubilee Walk fence.  (Action – Cllr Norbury, Cllr Hughes)  The School will be asked if they could repaint their zebra crossing on the private road.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  There is still a concern about the fence between Jubilee Walk and the Three Horseshoes.  The fence will be inspected.  (Cllr Norbury, Cllr Anderson, Clerk)
It was requested that the village plan will be on the agenda for the next meeting.  (Action – Clerk)  
The Big Lunch will be held on 4th June.

The Chairman and Vice Chairman will both be absent from the next meeting so the Treasurer will be asked to Chair the meeting.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
The meeting closed at 09.10pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 7th June 2017, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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